
Municipal Center

300 S. Church Street

Jonesboro, AR 72401

City of Jonesboro

Meeting Minutes

Metropolitan Area Planning 

Commission

5:30 PM Municipal CenterTuesday, October 11, 2016

1.      Call to order

2.      Roll Call

3.      Approval of minutes

Approval of the MAPC Meeting Minutes for September 27, 2016.

A motion was made by Jimmy Cooper, seconded by Jim Scurlock, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote:

4.      Preliminary Subdivisions

Conceptual Subdivision Review:  Airport and Prospect Road - 20 Acres with 62 Lots

Terry Bare of Fisher Arnold requests MAPC conceptual review of a single family 

subdivision that is proposed to be located at the corner of Airport Road and Prospect 

Road, which includes 62 lots on 20 acres total.  The purpose of this review is to gain 

MAPC feedback.

APPLICANT:  Mr. Terry Bare requested conceptual review of a single family 

subdivision that is going to be located at the corner of Airport Road and 

Prospect Road.  There will be 62 total lots in the development.  Mr. Bare wants 

to get MAPC feedback before his client purchases the property.  The East to 

West road on the presented concept will end with a cove.  It will not be a 

through street. 

ENGINEERING:  Mr. Michael Morris from the Engineering Department wanted 

to point out the houses facing Prospect Road would have a way of pulling out 

onto the lots instead of having to back out into the street.  There will be 

required turnarounds.

Sidewalk Wavier Request:  1405 Old Bridger Road - Grace Point Church of Christ

Carlos Wood of Wood Engineering on behalf of Grace Point Church of Christ is 

requesting consideration on the MAPC Agenda for a Sidewalk wavier for the new 

church being built at 1405 Old Bridger Road (See Application for 

Details/Justification).

APPLICANT:  Mr. Carlos Wood requested a sidewalk waiver for Grace Point 

Church of Christ located at 1405 Old Bridger Road.  Placing a sidewalk on this 

property would be difficult because of the open ditch at the edge of the 
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property that runs alongside the road.  Mr. Woods explained that because of 

this the church would either have to place the sidewalk on private property or 

donate additional land to the city for the sidewalk to be built on.  The church 

was uneasy about accepting liability of a public sidewalk.

STAFF:  Mr. Derrel Smith presented Planning comments.  He explained this 

was another situation where the sidewalk ordinance either requires them to put 

in the sidewalks or get a waiver from the MAPC.  

APPLICANT:  Mr. Greg Holt from the church said they are uneasy with building 

the sidewalk on their property.  He also explained there were no sidewalks 

around in the area.  He said it would be a sidewalk to nowhere.

APPLICANT:  Mr. David Gibson from the church said he lives on the property.  

He said he watched for people walking down the street.  According to him 

there is little pedestrian traffic in this area.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Kelton asked if a sidewalk was needed for people to get to 

the building.  

APPLICANT:  Mr. Woods said they would not need a sidewalk to get to the 

building.

COMMISSION:  Mr. Reece asked Ms. Carol Duncan if the applicant would be 

liable for the sidewalk.  

ATTORNEY:  Ms. Duncan said they would be liable for the sidewalk just like 

they would be liable for anything that happened on their parking lot.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Reece stated he felt like it was important for the Board to 

be consistent in how they determine whether or not to grant sidewalk waivers.    

STAFF:  Mr. Derrel Smith explained that it would be a city sidewalk.  The 

applicant could put the sidewalk in an easement and that would make the city 

responsible for it.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Scurlock stated that he would like to see some type of time 

limit put on this request to give the city some more time to work out some of 

the issues surrounding the sidewalk ordinances.  

ATTORNEY:  Ms. Carol Duncan stated that she did not think the Board could 

do that.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Reece again stressed that he would like to see consistency 

with these request.  

A motion was made by Jim Scurlock, seconded by Kevin Bailey, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Sidewalk Wavier Request:  608 Gladious Drive - C & R Construction

George Hamman with Civilogic on behalf of C & R Construction is requesting on the 

MAPC Agenda for a Sidewalk Wavier for new commercial building being built at 608 

Gladious Drive (See Application for Details/Justification).
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APPLICANT:  Mr. Carol Caldwell requested a sidewalk waiver request for the 

property located at 608 Gladiolus Drive.  The applicant is building a new 

commercial building at this location.  He thinks the elevation of the land on 

both sides of his property makes building sidewalks for his development 

pointless.  He explained if he were to build sidewalks at this location the 

sidewalks would run into around a 3 foot hill on both sides of his lot.

  

ENGINEERING:  Mr. Michael Morris from the Engineering Department said that 

sidewalks could be built on the two adjacent lots but it would cost the builders 

more to put them in.  He said that just because it would be more expensive 

does not mean sidewalks could not be put there.  

A motion was made by Kevin Bailey, seconded by Brant Perkins, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Preliminary Subdivision Approval:  Centre Park Addition Phase 2 - Centerline, LLC

John Easley of Associated Engineering on behalf of Centerline, LLC is requesting 

Preliminary Suvdivision Approval by the MAPC that is located at Browns Lane Access 

Road that is zone C-3 General Commercial District.

APPLICANT:  Mr. Steve Hails requested site plan approval for phase 2 of the 

development located on Browns Lane Access Road.  The property is zoned 

C-3.

  

ENGINEERING:  Mr. Michael Morris said the developer is putting in a platted 

street.  When they do this it splits the lot into two pieces.  Engineering would 

like for any future subdividing to come back before the MAPC for approval.  

A motion was made by Jimmy Cooper, seconded by Jim Scurlock, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Site Plan:  3500 E. Johnson Avenue - First National Bank - Ramsons, Inc.

John Easley of Associated Engineering  on behalf of Ramson, Inc. and First National 

Bank requests MAPC's Site Plan Review and Approval for the new First National 

Bank, to be located at 3500 E. Johnson Avenue with in the C-3 Commercial District.  

The development exceed 75,000 square feet, thus requiring MAPC Site Plan 

Approval.  Total square footage is 109,549 square feet, with parking garage being 

37,019 square feet and hotel is 72,530 square feet.

APPLICANT:  Mr. Steve Hails requested site plan review and approval for the 

new First National Bank being built at 3500 E. Johnson Ave.  The development 

is going to be larger than 75,000 square feet so the developers had to bring 

this before the MAPC for approval.  He explained it would be a 5 story 

structure.  The footprint for this development is small for the amount of land 

the building is being built on.  They already have their grading permit. 

COMMISSION:  The Board asked about storm water detention.  

APPLICANT:  Mr. Steve Hails explained the business has plans to put in a nice 

storm water detention system in the back of the development that will actually 

detain more than what is required by city code.  He considered it a park.  He 

did stress the plans for the water system in the back is subject to change 

depending on budgetary constraints they may run into while building the 
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structure.

  

A motion was made by Jim Scurlock, seconded by Jimmy Cooper, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Site Plat Approval: Wood Springs Road - Ridgepointe Patio Homes

George Hamman of Civilogic, Inc. on behalf of Applicant / Agent / Owner Carrol 

Caldwell request MAPC Site Plan approval for Ridgepointe Patio Homes that is 

located on Woodsprings Road. Ten units are proposed.

APPLICANT:  Mr. Carroll Caldwell requested site plan approval for Ridgepointe 

Patio Homes located on Woodsprings Road.  This development has 10 

proposed units.  This is the second half of a P.U.D that he started almost 20 

years ago.  The market has changed so he went from condos to single family 

homes.  It will be a private street with a POA.

STAFF:  Mr. Derrel Smith presented Planning comments.  He pointed out the 

development is going to bring the street around to connect to Woodsprings 

Road.

ENGINEERING:  Mr. Morris asked Mr. Caldwell if he has met with the POA to 

see if he can use their existing ponds for his storm water.  

APPLICANT:  Mr. Caldwell said he did meet with them and is working on that.  

A motion was made by Jim Scurlock, seconded by Rick Stripling, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Replat - Right-of-Way Wavier and Lot Size:  1301 and  1311 W. Monroe Avenue  - 

BHB Real Estate, LLC

George Hamman of Civilogic on behalf of BHB Real Estate, LLC is requesting MAPC 

Approval of a right-of-way wavier on W. Monroe.  This request is for the right-of-way 

to remain on W. Monore 26.92 ft from center of the road and Floyd Street 10, instead 

of the 60 ft that is required by the Master Street Plan.  Since this is requested for the 

right-of-way this is going to affect lot size causing them to go under the minimum 

sqaure footage.  This is located in an R-2 Multi-Family Low Density District.

APPLICANT:  Mr. George Hamman requested a right-of-way wavier for 1301 

and 1311 West Monroe Ave.  The request was for the right-of-way to remain on 

West Monroe 26.92 feet from the center of the road and Floyd Street 10 feet 

instead of the 60 feet that is required by the Master Street Plan.  Since this is 

requested for the right-of-way this is going to affect lot size causing them to go 

under the minimum square footage.  Mr. Hamman explained that the applicant 

just wants to replat 3 lots into 3 lots but they will be platted differently.  

ENGINEERING:  Michael Morris of the Engineering Department requested 

right-of-way be donated which is why one of the lots is now too small to build 

on.  He is happy to donate the right-of-way as long as he will be allowed to 

build on the lot.  

A motion was made by Kevin Bailey, seconded by Rick Stripling, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote.

5.      Final Subdivisions
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Final Subdivision:  The Villas at Sage Phase III - Brandon Winters

Carlos Wood of Wood Engineering on behalf of Applicant / Agent / Owner: Brandon 

Winters requests MAPC Final Approval for 64 lots on 20.09 Acres located on 

Macedonia Road North of Sage Meadows within the RS-7 Single Family Residential 

District. This was rezoned and annexed into the city and one of the conditions for 

subdivision approval before the MAPC.

This has been pulled from this agenda per the applicant.

This was removed from the meeting.

Withdrawn

6.      Conditional Use

Conditional Use:  2404 E. Matthews - Chris Kidd

Chris Kidd is requesting MAPC approval of a Conditional Use for a Self-Service 

Laundry within the I-1 Industrial District, which is required for retail uses within 

Section 117-139 of the code.  This is located at 2404 E. Matthews.

APPLICANT:  Mr. Chris Kidd requested MAPC approval of a Conditional Use for 

a self-service laundry within the I-1 Industrial District.  The applicant would like 

to build this at 2402 East Matthews.  

AUDIENCE:  Mr. Harold Carter was at the meeting to voice his concern 

regarding this request.  He was concerned about how this development would 

increase crime in the area and the lack of sidewalks and cross walks in the 

area.  He is concerned about people walking down Matthews and trying to 

cross the street to get to this laundry service.  He requested they require the 

developer to put in a cross walk across Matthews.  

Ms. Cathy Buchannan was also at the meeting to voice her concerns regarding 

this request.  She was concerned with crime, parking, lighting and the lack of a 

full time attendant at the facility.  She asked the MAPC not to allow them to be 

open 24 hours a day.  She also wants a worker there all the time.  

APPLICANT:  Mr. Kidd said this was a significant investment for him and one 

that he will protect.  He will not tolerate crime happening at this location.  He 

will have plenty of lighting on the property.  He said he would like to eventually 

have an employee at the location but would not promise that until after he see 

how successful the business will be.  He said that the business would not be 

open 24 hours a day.  They would like to be open from 6 a.m. to 10 p.m.  He 

would like to get approval to operate from 6 a.m. to 11 p.m.  He will install 

cameras and a security system on the property.

STAFF:  Mr. Derrel Smith explained to the Board that they could attach any 

conditions to this request that they deemed necessary such as hours of 

operation and lighting.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Perkins asked Mr. Kidd to address the issue of parking.  
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APPLICANT:  He said that they were going to put in the amount of parking that 

is required by city code.  He would be agreeable to all of MS. Buchannan’s 

concerns with the exception of the full time employee at the location.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Kelton asked how many units they would have in the 

building for washing and drying.  

APPLICANT:  Mr. Kidd said 28 washers and 32 dryers.  

COMMISSION: Mr. Perkins asked if someone would be there to open and close 

the business.  Mr. Kidd said he could not promise anyone would be there.  He 

could not commit to having a full time employee there all the time.

APPLICANT:  Ms. Kidd said that she would be the attendant for the first few 

months.  The intention is to have someone there full time but that will depend 

on how well the business operates.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Scurlock suggested they give the applicant a one year 

check up and then have the applicant come back before the Board for approval 

again.

APPLICANT:  Mr. Kidd did not like this idea.  He was concerned with making 

this investment and then the Board revoking his conditional use in one year.  

That leaves him open to losing his entire investment after one year.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Perkins and Mr. Reece said the Board should approve or 

deny the request at that meeting and avoid having the applicant come back 

within one year.  

The Board decided to vote on the conditional use.  They voted on the approval 

of the conditional use with several conditions attached. 

 

A motion was made by Jerry Reece, seconded by Jimmy Cooper, that this 

matter be Approved.  The motion PASSED with the following vote.

7.      Rezonings

Rezoning:  RZ 16-17 3308 S. Caraway - Craighead Commons - Cesar Islas

Cesar Islas is requesting MAPC approval of an Rezoning from C-3 Commercial 

(P.U.D.) Planned Unit Development District to C-3 Commercial (P.U.D.) Planned Unit 

Development District for 2.8 Acres of land located at 3308 S. Caraway - Craighead 

Commons.  This was first approved for apartments on September 14, 1999 under the 

existing PUD.  This additional P.U.D. is being increased with 7 new structures 

comprising 38 new dwelling units is the reason for this additional asking for rezoning.

APPLICANT:  Mr. Josh Hurd requested MAPC approval of a rezoning for 3308 

South Caraway from C-3 Commercial (P.U.D) Planned Unit Development to C-3 

(P.U.D.) Planned Unit Development.  The existing PUD was first approved on 

September 14, 1999.  The new request is to allow for 7 new structures 

consisting of 38 new dwelling units.  Mr. Hurd stated this request had been 

presented to the MAPC a few weeks ago and they requested studies to be 

done.  Those studies have now been done.  The studies showed this 

development would have little impact on traffic.  Mr. Hurd went on to explain 
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that he felt like this development would have enough green space to meet the 

city requirements.  However, if there needs to be some changes made in order 

for the MAPC to approve this development, the applicant is willing to only build 

36 new dwelling units and build a park in place of two of the units requested.

  

STAFF:  Mr. Derrel Smith presented Planning comments.  This development 

did meet all seven of the criteria Planning looks at when evaluating these 

requests.  If this was approved, Planning did request that one condition be 

attached to the request.  

ENGINEERING:  Mr. Michael Morris said that the Board may want to include the 

requirement of a playground in with the one condition Planning attached to 

this request.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Reece asked Mr. Hurd who conducted the traffic study.  

APPLICANT:  Mr. Hurd said their company did the study using their employees.  

COMMISSION:  Mr. Scurlock stated that even though the numbers showed this 

development did have enough green space he interprets that to mean that it 

has to be workable, continuous green space.  When that is applied he does not 

feel like this development meets that requirement.  Mr. Scurlock did say he was 

impressed with the development.

There was no opposition to this request at the meeting.

A motion was made by Jim Scurlock, seconded by Jimmy Cooper, that this 

matter be Approved. The motion PASSED with the following vote.

8.      Staff Comments

9.      Adjournment
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